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Roanoke Rapids, N. C.

February 1, 2011


The City Council of the City of Roanoke Rapids held a work session on the above date at 5:15 p.m. in the first floor conference room of the J. Reuben Daniel City Hall & Police Station.




Emery G. Doughtie, Mayor




Carl Ferebee, Mayor Pro Tem




Ernest C. Bobbitt)







Suetta S. Scarbrough) 



Greg Lawson)






Paul Sabiston, City Manager




Lisa B. Vincent, MMC, City Clerk




Gilbert Chichester, City Attorney




MeLinda Hite, Finance Director




Amanda C. Jarratt, Planning & Development Director




Richard Parnell, Public Works Director




John Simeon, Parks & Recreation Director




Kathy Kearney, Human Resources Manager




Jeff Hinton, Police Chief




Gary Corbet, Fire Chief




Edward Liverman, Council Member
Mayor Doughtie called the meeting to order and opened the meeting with prayer.
Prior to the 5:15 p.m. Work Session,

BARC (the City’s Benevolent, Awards & Recognition Committee) held a reception for employees receiving Service Anniversary Awards.  At the conclusion of the reception, the following employees received service award certificates and lapel pins:



       
Years of



                       


 Years of

Employee
Department
Service                 

 
Employee
 Department
 Service
Billy Allen

Fire

25



Charles Burnette
Police

10

Donny Gums
Fire

25



William Harris
Fire

10

Richard Parnell
Public Works
25



Andy Jackson
Police

10

Lisa Vincent
Administration
25



Lakeshia Jones
Public Works
10

Michael Clements
Fire

20



Kelly Manning
Recreation
10

Phyllis Hasty
Finance/Tax
20



Clifford McCoy
Public Works
10

Marvin Purnell
Public Works
20



Mark Peck
Police

10

Al Cooke

Fire

15



Willier Sledge
Recreation
10

Gary Faulcon
Recreation
15



Jerrell Evans
Public Works
5

Doug Love
Public Works
15



Michael Jean
Fire

5

Bruce Norton
Police

15



Arthur Sizemore
Police

5

John Simeon
Recreation
15



John Taylor
Police

5

Discussion and Updates Regarding CDBG Awards for (A) Vine Street Area and (B) Chapel Ridge Project
(A) Vine Street Area

Planning & Development Director Jarratt briefed Council on the Vine Street project indicating that Rivers & Associates has submitted site plans for review by the City’s Development Review Committee.  She indicated that they are requesting an amendment for substantial rehabilitation of Ms. Martin’s house.  She indicated that an 
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update meeting for the neighborhood will be scheduled with representatives of the Housing Authority and Holland Consulting Planners.
(B) Chapel Ridge Project

Planning & Development Director Jarratt briefed Council on the Chapel Ridge project indicating that everything is moving along well with this project.

Consideration of Participation with National Association of Realtors’ Smart Growth Program
Planning & Development Director Jarratt stated she met with the President of the Roanoke Valley Board of Realtors regarding a grant opportunity (Smart Growth Program) funded by the National Association of Realtors that will help citizens with housing issues.  She stated the grant amount is $5,000 and no match is required.  She stated this money will be used to hold forums for citizens to gain information about issues surrounding housing such as classes for first-time home buyers.  Ms. Jarratt stated she would like authorization from Council to move forward with this application.  She indicated the final application would be brought back to Council. 
It was the consensus of Council to move forward with the application for the Smart Growth Program.

Roanoke Rapids Theatre:  (1) Fee Schedule, (2) User Rental Agreement (3) Inventory of Equipment
City Manager Sabiston reviewed the following staff report with Council:

MEMORANDUM

TO:

City Council

FROM:

City Manager

SUBJECT:

RRT Fee Schedule, User Rental Agreement and Inventory of RRT Equipment

DATE:

1-28-11

The purpose of this memorandum is to address the proposed fee structure for the RRT, the proposed rental agreement for users of the RRT, and the inventory of RRT equipment by David Corlew & Associates for the possible sale as surplus property of such equipment.
I.
Fee Structure:  Attached please see the proposed fee/rate structure for events at the RRT.  These fees reflect past fees charged at 
the RRT and new fees with regard to the “major events” and “community/non-profit events”.  I believe these fees will be easy to 
apply and may be adjusted after we test the market for several months with the room rental portion of the fee schedule.

Hopefully, the room rental portion of the fee schedule can be used by the present operator of the RRT as needed without approval 
of each and every event by the City.  Also, the larger events, including concerts, would be much more efficient to negotiate, book 
and promote if we can maintain the proposed rate except in special circumstances.  Certainly, the City is able to revise or adjust 
these fees at any time.

II.
Rental Agreement:  Attached please see the proposed rental agreement to be signed by users of the RRT facilities, 
including main events and small community functions.  This is still a draft document and the City Attorney is reviewing the most 
recent draft.  I hope to have a final document for you by the Tuesday work session in this same general form but with minor 
changes.  It is a standard agreement and should cover most events at the RRT.  The request is to approve this document subject to 
minor changes and final review by the City Attorney.

III.
Expense Approval:  This item is a follow up to the successful polling of the City Council by the Clerk last week to approve up to 
$3,000 for travel and service fees for David Corlew & Associates to conduct an inventory of potential surplus equipment at the RRT 
that could be sold and applied toward the theatre debt.  Mr. Corlew has submitted an offer to perform these services and to 
 negotiate.  Any expenses paid by the City to Mr. Corlew will be deducted from the commission approved by the City.


The request is to formally vote on the prior approval to incur up to $3,000 in expenses for travel and performing the inventory 
services.  The actual sales agreement could occur at a later date.

ROANOKE RAPIDS THEATRE ROOM RENTAL RATES  (Rev. 2-1-11)

*City Revenue
For Major Events – Stage/Auditorium Use:



$2,000
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Rental Fee for Premises Where Stage or Auditorium is Used

for Community/Non-profit (Paid to City):




$1,500

Parking Revenue (City):





All amounts collected by and paid to City

*Fee Schedule for Space Rental for Other Events Not Using Stage or Auditorium
VIP Room


Half Day (1 to 4 Hours)

$   300 – City Share

(No Alcohol)





$   100 – Operator Share






TOTAL Cost:
$   400

VIP Room


Half Day (1 to 4 Hours)

$   500 – City Share

(With Alcohol)





$   150 – Operator Share






TOTAL Cost:
$   650

VIP Room


Full Day (4 to 8 Hours)

$   500 – City Share

(No Alcohol)





$   175 – Operator Share






TOTAL Cost:
$   675

VIP Room


Full Day (4 to 8 Hours)

$   900 – City Share
(With Alcohol)





$   250 – Operator Share





TOTAL Cost:
$1,150

Lobby Area (1st Flr)/VIP Room
Half Day (1 to 4 Hours)

$   500 – City Share

(No Alcohol)





$   175 – Operator Share






TOTAL Cost:
$   675
Lobby Area (1st Flr)/VIP Room
Half Day (1 to 4 Hours)

$   800 – City Share

(With Alcohol)





$   250 – Operator Share






TOTAL Cost:
$1,050

Lobby Area (1st Flr)/VIP Room
Full Day (4 to 8 Hours)

$   900 – City Share

(No Alcohol)





$   300 – Operator Share






TOTAL Cost:
$1,200
Lobby Area (1st Flr)/VIP Room
Full Day (4 to 8 Hours)

$1,200 – City Share

(With Alcohol)





$   300 – Operator Share






TOTAL Cost:
$1,500

*These prices may be negotiated from time to time subject to approval by the City Council.

**The above rates only include space rental, tables, and chairs and do not include any food, beverages, or alcohol.  Additional charges will be paid for required security and special features.  Use by the City does not require a fee.

Draft Rental Procedures are on file in the Clerk’s Office.

January 27, 2011
To Whom It May Concern:

We are very excited about the opportunity to assist your City in its effort to liquidate the excess equipment on site at the Roanoke Rapids Theatre located in the Carolina Crossroads Music and Entertainment District.

Our plan to date is to arrive on Monday, January 31st and begin to complete the inventory list.  We will evaluate what equipment, based on our collective opinion, should remain in the venue in order to be capable of providing a basic production for any future events.  At that point, with input from all, we will implement the plan to offer the remaining excess gear for sale.

David Corlew and Associates has requested a $3,000 advance, recoupable from the agreed upon fee, for the sale of said of equipment.

If any of the equipment is sold in any way, based on our consulting process, we are requesting a 20% commission on all inventory sold.

Since my first trip, we have done some preliminary research and we feel that the excess equipment is very marketable.  

I hope that we are in agreement so that we can continue to move forward.
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I would like to have a short, one page agreement as confirmation of our deal before I make another trip.  We can do a more detailed version after we have some idea of what we are working with.

Best,

David Corlew/s/

City Manager Sabiston pointed out that Ms. Elizabeth Branham is sick and has requested to come back before Council on Tuesday evening.  He stated we will present the rental agreement at that time.  He also indicated that Mr. Corlew has indicated that it will be another 7 to 10 days before they come to Roanoke Rapids for the inventory.
Councilwoman Scarbrough pointed out a correction needed in the rental procedures under the section of “ACCESS”.  She stated “The Centre” should be changed to “The Roanoke Rapids Theatre”.
City Manager Sabiston stated Taymac has this document and he will let them know of the needed change.

Councilman Bobbitt asked how these proposed rates compare with the rates at The Centre.

City Manager Sabiston stated they are very competitive.  He pointed out that some things are a little higher like the fees for the use of the stage because we feel we have a superior facility.  He stated Ms. Branham is comfortable with these fees.  Ms. Sabiston also pointed out that there is a good possibility that we will make some expense money with the community rentals.

Councilman Ferebee asked how this will affect community rental at the Kirkwood Adams Community Center.

Mr. Sabiston stated he feels they are two different types of venues and the affect should be minimal.

Councilman Ferebee asked the opinion of the City Attorney regarding these fees.

City Attorney Chichester stated he did not have any questions about the fees from a legal standpoint.

Motion was made by Councilman Lawson, seconded by Councilman Ferebee and unanimously carried to approve the Fee Schedule for events at The Roanoke Rapids Theatre (copy on file in the Clerk’s Office).
Councilman Lawson asked if the funds from the sale of surplus equipment will go directly toward the Theatre debt.
City Manager Sabiston stated yes.

Councilman Bobbitt asked if the $3,000 for Mr. Corlew’s expenditures will come from the proceeds of the sale.

City Manager Sabiston stated we will have to front the money and then negotiate the commission fee.  He stated the $3,000 would be taken out of the commission fee.

Councilman Bobbitt stated it was his understanding that any proceeds from the sale have to go toward the debt as required by Bank of America.

Motion was made by Councilman Bobbitt, seconded by Councilman Ferebee and unanimously carried to approve expenditure for travel and services related to the inventory of potential surplus equipment at The Roanoke Rapids Theatre for possible sale by David Corlew and Associates in an amount up to $3,000.
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Update on Solid Waste Transfer Station
City Manager Sabiston stated Mr. Dreitzler hopes to narrow the sites down to maybe two to four, and plans to have a sealed report and update for Council at next week’s meeting.

Mayor Doughtie expressed concern to the City Attorney about a question that keeps coming up about franchising.  He stated he wants to ensure that our projections are correct and that the companies operating within the City will have to bring their solid waste to our facility.

Councilman Lawson stated the law prohibits certain things from going into the landfill.  He stated he is concerned about what our responsibility will be with that.  He stated he wants to ensure that we factor in any costs associated with that.

Request to Approve Street Lighting Plan for Main Street Golden LEAF Project on 1000 and 200 Blocks of Roanoke Avenue
City Manager Sabiston reviewed the following staff report with Council:

MEMORANDUM

TO:

City Council

FROM:

City Manager

SUBJECT:

Golden LEAF Main Street Project – Street Lighting

DATE:

2-1-11

Background:  The Roanoke Avenue Golden LEAF Project was awarded $71,940 for improvements to the City’s Main Street area.  This award is intended to improve the sidewalk areas and street lighting, if possible, of the 1000 and 200 blocks of Roanoke Avenue.  The City Council previously approved the basic sidewalk design to include concrete and brick.  Now, the staff is requesting approval of the street lighting plan so that we may order the street lights from Dominion Power (which may take 10-12 weeks) in advance of the scheduled project construction start date in mid-March.  The basic construction plan is to start in the 200 block in March and then start in the 1000 block in mid-May following the festival event sponsored by RABA.
Dominion Power had a few choices in decorative lighting and the universal choice was the Carlyle Acorn light on a fluted pole.  After repeated analysis of the appropriate lighting for each block, the formula that provides the best lighting for the streets and the sidewalks was to use nine 15 foot new decorative lights (acorn style) along the sidewalks and then replace the existing 35 foot cobra head lights in the intersections (4 per intersection) with a black fiberglass pole.  This configuration provides better lighting for the sidewalks and maintains the new black decorative poles throughout the block.

We believe this configuration is the best alternative for light coverage and future costs.  The engineer with ms consultants, inc. agrees with this conclusion.  As expected, there will be a net annual increase in street lighting costs of approximately $3,792.96 per improved block but staff is hoping to offset these costs with other energy saving measures for the upcoming fiscal year.

Roanoke Avenue Annual Street Lighting Cost Per Block

Proposed Lighting Cost Per Block


°
9-150 watt Carlyle Acorn fluted fiberglass black poles (15' height) @ $42.61/mo. = $4,601.88 annually


°
4-250 watt HPS Cobra head lights on fiberglass black poles (35' height) @ $19.11/mo. = $917.28


°
Total $5,519.16 (net annual increase per block of $3,792.96)
Recommendation:  Request is to authorize staff to proceed with the above-referenced plan for street lighting in conjunction with the approved sidewalk plan for the 1000 block and 200 block of Roanoke Avenue.

City Manager Sabiston also referred to a layout of the street lights from Public Works Director Richard Parnell and photos of the Carlyle Acorn style proposed to be used (copies on file in the Clerk’s Office).  He pointed out that this project has been endorsed by the RABA Board and the Beautification Committee.  
15875
Following a comment by Councilman Bobbitt about cost saving measures mentioned earlier, City Manager Sabiston stated they are looking at some potential savings with the lighting out at the Theatre.  He stated he hopes to have some more information in the next couple of months before the budget is adopted.

Mayor Doughtie asked when the project would start.

Public Works Director Parnell stated they plan to begin in the 200 block in March.  He stated it will take about 90 days per block.  He also pointed out that there is a possibility when switching fixtures that some areas will be without power.
Councilman Bobbitt asked how hard it would be to put in a flag pole boot in the sidewalk.  He stated there has been a lot of interest in putting out flags for holidays and different occasions.

Mr. Parnell stated it would be easier doing it at the beginning rather than trying to make a sidewalk cut later on.

Councilman Bobbitt asked Mr. Parnell to look into this.

Mr. Parnell stated there will be receptacles built into the decorative poles for hanging lighted wreaths.

Councilwoman Scarbrough suggested that the flag pole boot be discussed with RABA.

Mayor Doughtie asked Main Street Manager Charles Williams to discuss this with his Board.

Mr. Parnell pointed out that all lines presently overhead will be underground.  He stated they need authorization to get Dominion to order the street lights.

It was the consensus of Council to move forward with the street lighting project in conjunction with the approved sidewalk plan.

Discussion Regarding a Request to Approve Financing Option for Police Car Expenditures and Approve Resolution to Purchase 9 Police Vehicles Under State of NC Contract
City Manager Sabiston stated we have discussed this issue on several occasions.  He referred to the following staff report from Finance Director Hite:
MEMORANDUM
To:

City Manager

From:

MeLinda Hite, Finance Director

Date:

January 21, 2011

Re:

Installment Financing – 9 Police Vehicles
At the January Council meeting, it was the consensus of Council to move forward with an RFP (request for proposal) to secure  installment financing for nine (9) vehicles for the police department.  Bid opening was held on January 21st and the results are outlined on the attached bid tab that has been prepared for your review.  Five local financial institutions responded to the RFP.
Branch Bank & Trust submitted the lowest rate, coming in at 2.36% for a term of five (5) years with an annual payment of $53,595.04.  The vehicles are on State Contract – Term Contract #070B – unit price $20,646.
Action by Council:
Motion to approve the financing terms with Branch Bank & Trust.  (Adoption of the attached Resolution is required.)

City of Roanoke Rapids, North Carolina
Compound Period:


Annual

Nominal Annual Rate:

2.360%
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AMORTIZATION SCHEDULE – Normal Amortization, 360 Day Year





Date

Payment

Interest

Principal

Balance____

Loan

2/28/2011






250,000.00


1
2/29/2012
   53,595.04
   5,900.00
  
   47,695.04
202,304.96


2
2/28/2013
   53,595.04
   4,774.40
   
  48,820.64
153,484.32


3
2/28/2014
   53,595.04
   3,622.23
  
   49,972.81
103,511.51


4
2/28/2015
   53,595.04
   2,442.87

   51,152.17
  52,359.34


5
2/29/2016
   53,595.04
   1,235.70
 
  52,359.34
          0.00

Grand Totals


 267,975.20
  17,975.20
 250,000.00
BID TABULATION

INSTALLMENT FINANCING

NINE FULLY EQUIPPED POLICE VEHICLES

21-Jan-11












       Citizens




BB&T

Southern

First Citizens
RBC Centura
Community Bank

1.   Maximum amount

$250,000.00
$250,000.00
$250,000.00
$250,000.00
$250,000.00

2.   Term


5 years

5 years

5 years

5 years

5 years

3.   Funds available

immediately
immediately
immediately
immediately
immediately

4.   Repayment

annual, in arrears
annual, in arrears
annual, in arrears
annual, in arrears
annual, in arrears

5.   Interest Rate:  Fixed

2.36%

3.25%

3.26%

3.74%

4.24%
6.   Non appropriation clause
yes

yes

yes

yes

yes
7.   No deficiency judgment
yes

yes

yes

yes

yes
      Taxing power not pledged
yes

yes

yes

yes

yes
8.   Will file IRS documents
yes

yes

yes

yes

yes
9.   Additional costs

none

not disclosed
not disclosed
not disclosed
not disclosed
10. Bid based on gross funding
yes

yes

yes

yes

yes
11. Rate guaranteed

45 days

till March 15, 2011
till February 21, 2011
till February 28, 2011
till February 28, 2011
12. Proceeds deposited

payment at closing
not disclosed
payment at closing
proceeds, escrow account
13. Prepayment penalty
1%

no penalty

$500 or 1% of balance
not disclosed
not disclosed
14. Cashflow out:  loan

$  53,595.04
$  54,978.90
$  54,994.53
$  55,747.24
$  56,535.94
      Bank Fees

$          -

$          -

$       300.00
$       100.00
$           -
      Estimated Expenses

$          -

$          -
             
$           -

$           -

$           -
      TOTAL


$  53,595.04
$  54,978.90
$  55,294.53
$  55,847.24
$  56,535.94
Councilman Bobbitt stated he feels we should go ahead and get four more cars.  He stated we can get the same interest rate and it would only increase the yearly payment by about $24,000.  He stated we do not know what next year will hold for us so we need to go ahead and consider buying four more cars.  Councilman Bobbitt stated we have already retired some of our debt and will retire more next budget year.  He stated we need these additional cars for the protection of our citizens.
Motion was made by Councilman Bobbitt and seconded by Councilwoman Scarbrough to approve the financing terms with Branch Bank & Trust for the purchase of 13 police vehicles and to adopt the following resolution:

RESOLUTION APPROVING FINANCING TERMS


WHEREAS, the City of Roanoke Rapids (“City”) has previously determined to undertake a project for the financing of police vehicles, and the Finance Officer has now presented a proposal for the financing of such Project;


BE IT THEREFORE RESOLVED, as follows:


1. The City hereby determines to finance the Project through Branch Banking and Trust Company (“BB&T”), in accordance with the proposal dated January 21, 2011. The amount financed shall not exceed $361,582.00, the annual interest rate (in the absence of default or change in tax status) shall not exceed 2.36%, and the financing term shall not exceed 5 years from closing.


2. All financing contracts and all related documents for the closing of the financing (the “Financing Documents”) shall be consistent with the foregoing terms. All officers and employees of the City are hereby authorized and directed to execute and deliver any Financing Documents, and to take all such further action as they may consider necessary or desirable, to carry out the financing of the Project as 
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contemplated by the proposal and this resolution. The Financing Documents shall include a Financing Agreement and Deed of Trust and a Project Fund Agreement as BB&T may request.


3. The Finance Officer is hereby authorized and directed to hold executed copies of the Financing Documents until the conditions for the delivery of the Financing Documents have been completed to such officer's satisfaction. The Finance Officer is authorized to approve changes to any Financing Documents previously signed by City officers or employees, provided that such changes shall not substantially alter the intent of such documents or certificates from the intent expressed in the forms executed by such officers. The Financing Documents shall be in such final forms as the Finance Officer shall approve, with the Finance Officer’s release of any Financing Document for delivery constituting conclusive evidence of such officer's final approval of the Document’s final form.


4. The City shall not take or omit to take any action the taking or omission of which shall cause its interest payments on this financing to be includable in the gross income for federal income tax purposes of the registered owners of the interest payment obligations. The City hereby designates its obligations to make principal and interest payments under the Financing Documents as "qualified tax-exempt obligations" for the purpose of Internal Revenue Code Section 265(b)(3).


5. The City intends that the adoption of this resolution will be a declaration of the City’s official intent to reimburse expenditures for the project that is to be financed from the proceeds of the BB&T financing described above. The City intends that funds that have been advanced, or that may be advanced, from the City’s general fund, or any other City fund related to the project, for project costs may be reimbursed from the financing proceeds.


6. All prior actions of City officers in furtherance of the purposes of this resolution are hereby ratified, approved and confirmed. All other resolutions (or parts thereof) in conflict with this resolution are hereby repealed, to the extent of the conflict. This resolution shall take effect immediately.


ADOPTED this 1st day of February, 2011.
                                                                            


                                   Emery G. Doughtie, Mayor

ATTEST:

      Lisa B. Vincent, City Clerk

Upon being put to a vote, Councilman Bobbitt, Councilwoman Scarbrough and Councilman Ferebee voted in favor of the motion.  Councilman Lawson voted against the motion.  Mayor Doughtie declared the motion carried by a 3 to 1 vote.

Motion was made by Councilman Bobbitt, seconded by Councilwoman Scarbrough and unanimously carried to adopt the following resolution:
RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING PURCHASE UNDER STATE CONTRACT

THIRTEEN (13) POLICE VEHICLES


WHEREAS, the City Council of the City of Roanoke Rapids desires to purchase thirteen (13) vehicles for the Police Department; and


WHEREAS, City Council will comply with State of North Carolina Purchasing laws and rules for benchmark spending as noted under G.S. 143-53(a)(2) and G.S. 116-31.10, and will purchase the vehicles as outlined below:



VENDOR:

Capital Ford, Inc.





4900 Capital Blvd.





Raleigh, NC  27616





State Contract #070B



ITEM:

Crown Victoria (Ford)



COST:

$20,646 per vehicle x 13 (plus an estimated cost





of $7,249.38 per vehicle for tax, tags & equipment)


NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by the City Council of the City of Roanoke Rapids that the Finance Director is hereby authorized to execute a contract with the above named vendor to purchase the specified item under State Contract (#070B), including thirteen (13) Ford Crown Victoria police vehicles.

15878


ADOPTED this 1st day of February, 2011.

                                                                                                               


  Emery G. Doughtie, Mayor

ATTEST:

Lisa B. Vincent, City Clerk

Discussion Regarding Costs of Replacing/Repairing Roofs at City Library and Public Works Facility
City Manager Sabiston reviewed the following staff report with Council:

MEMORANDUM

TO:

City Council

FROM:

City Manager

SUBJECT:

City Library and Public Works Facility Roofs

DATE:

1-28-11

Background:  As previously discussed, the City has applied for loans/grants from the USDA for repairs to both the City Library and Public Works Facility.  The Library application was for roof replacement in the total amount of $35,000, which included contingency funds, legal fees, design fees and other USDA requirements.  The Public Works Facility was a mixed request including a replacement roof, replacement of garage doors, and other items totaling over $62,000.  Given the slowness of a response from the federal government in both of these applications, and the likelihood of not being funded at all, the City Council instructed staff to investigate other mechanisms where these needed items could be funded.

The department heads have solicited quotes for the Library and Public Works Facility without the additional cost for meeting the USDA requirements and staff believes that the Library roof could be replaced for a price of between $21,000 and $25,000 and the Public Works Facility roof could be replaced for between $24,000 and $29,000.  These prices are some 30% to 40% lower than the USDA-based quotes.

Given these revised quotes, which are subject to final bidding, I believe that the City could complete both roof projects for a total price of between $45,000 and $52,000.  This lower sum would allow the City to consider paying cash for these projects without the need to seek LGC approval.  Any financing of these projects would require LGC approval that would take approximately 4 months and require a fee.

Recommendation:  If the City Council wishes to complete these roof projects, it is my recommendation that we amend the present year budget and transfer $50,000 from reserve funds available after recent capital project close-outs from the existing budget to fund these roof repairs as separate projects.  This will not require a transfer of monies from the fund balance. 

Councilman Ferebee stated we are in dire need of the roof replacement for the Library so we do not have to continue to put plastic over the equipment when it rains.  He stated we also just received a $10,000 grant to purchase books.  He asked about the reserve funds that will be used.
Finance Director Hite explained that these are funds left over once projects have been closed out.  She stated no funds will be transferred from fund balance.

Motion was made by Councilwoman Scarbrough, seconded by Councilman Bobbitt and unanimously carried to approve amending the present year budget and transfer $50,000 from reserve funds to fund the roof repairs for the Library and Public Works facility.

City Manager Sabiston stated they will get information on bids together so the award can be made at next Tuesday’s meeting.

Presentation of Annual Parks & Recreation Services Report
Parks & Recreation Director Simeon reviewed the Annual Report for his department (copy on file in the Clerk’s Office).
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Following his report, Councilwoman Scarbrough commented on the excellent lecture series Lance Jenkins has started at the Canal Museum.

Mayor Doughtie pointed out that 28 new programs had been added but numbers are down significantly.

Parks & Recreation Director Simeon stated they have started a new wrist band process for security purposes which may have something to do with the counts.

Mayor Doughtie stated only revenues are posted in the report—no expenditures.  He stated the public is looking for an idea of what we have spent.

Parks & Recreation Director Simeon stated if anyone wants that information, he can provide it to them.  He stated Finance Director Hite has that information.

Discussion Regarding Approval of a Contract for Inspection Services by Employee Marty Harrell Following His Retirement
Planning & Development Director Jarratt reviewed the following staff report with Council:

MEMORANDUM

January 26, 2011
To:

Mayor & City Council Members
From:

Amanda C. Jarratt, Planning and Development Director

Reference:
Contract with Marty Harrell – Code Enforcement Officer
Background
As Council is aware, David Marty Harrell’s last day of employment with the City of Roanoke Rapids is January 28, 2011.  He is retiring after five years of service.  Marty currently holds certifications in Building Level II, Plumbing Level III, Mechanical Level III, and Electrical Level III.  The proposed contract would pay Mr. Harrell $25.00 per hour and the standard IRS rate for mileage.  This contract will allow us to utilize Mr. Harrell on an as needed basis to cover sick time, vacation time, as well as utilize his experience on any large or unique projects.

Staff Recommendation
Staff recommends approval of the attached contract to utilize David Marty Harrell on an “as needed” basis to provide inspection services for the City of Roanoke Rapids.
Mayor Doughtie asked if this would be a one or two year contract.  He asked when the other inspectors would have the needed certifications.
Planning & Development Jarratt stated they have probationary certifications at this time and should be off probation within the next year.

Mayor Doughtie stated he would feel more comfortable if there were a maximum number of hours not to exceed or a cap listed in the contract.

Planning & Development Director Jarratt stated she was going to talk with Finance Director Hite about making this a separate line item in the upcoming budget.  She stated she does not anticipate that it would be many hours.

Motion was made by Councilman Ferebee, seconded by Councilman Bobbitt and unanimously carried to approve the following contract with David Marty Harrell to provide inspection services to the City on an “as needed” basis not the exceed $5,000 per fiscal year without the consent of City Council:

NORTH CAROLINA

HALIFAX COUNTY
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This AGREEMENT, made and entered into and effective as of the ____ day of______, 2011, by and between David Marty Harrell, hereinafter referred to as the “Inspector”, and the CITY OF ROANOKE RAPIDS, hereinafter referred to as “the City”.

WITNESSETH:

WHEREAS, the City has requested that the Inspector provide inspection services for building, plumbing, mechanical and electrical inspections on an “as needed” basis, and;

WHEREAS, the Inspector is properly licensed and certified to provide the requested inspection services and is willing do so on an “as needed” basis;

NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of promises mutually exchanged the parties agree as follows:

1.
The Inspector will provide inspection services as set forth by the N. C. State Building Code and the application as set forth in the 
technical codes enforceable by [G. S. 143-138 (b)]; Volume I-A Administration & Enforcement, Volume I-Commercial Building 
Code, Volume I-C-Accessibility Code, Volume II-Plumbing, Volume III-Mechanical, Volume IV-Electrical (NEC), Volume VI-Gas, 
Volume VII-Residential Building Code, Volume VIII-Modular Home, Volume IX-Existing Buildings, and Volume X-Energy.  During all 

times when this agreement is in effect, the Inspector will maintain all certifications and/licenses needed to perform the inspections 
contemplated by this agreement.  If no other agency is reimbursing Mr. Harrell for his expenses to maintain all certifications and 
licenses the City of Roanoke Rapids will register Mr. Harrell and provide transportation to the necessary classes.  
2.
The City, in consideration of the performance of services set forth above, will pay twenty-five ($25.00) dollars per hour for work 
performed and the current IRS reimbursement rate for travel expenses for building, plumbing, mechanical and electrical inspection 
services.  In addition, the City will pay a rate of twenty-five ($25.00) dollars per hour for each set of plans reviewed up to $150.00.  
Any review amount over $150.00 shall require the written authorization of the Director of Planning and Development.

3.
The City will make payment to the Inspector by the 25th of each month, provided that invoicing and other documentation has been 
provided to the City by the Inspector on or before the 15th of the month.
4.
It is the desire of the parties that this shall be a continuing agreement, which shall not require re-execution each fiscal year. 
FURTHER, IT IS UNDERSTOOD AND AGREED THAT UNDER THE TERMS OF THIS AGREEMENT, THE INPECTOR IS NOT AN 
EMPLOYEE OF THE CITY, BUT AN INDEPENDENT CONTRACTOR.
5.
This Agreement may only be amended by written amendments mutually agreed upon by and between the parties.
6.
This Agreement may be canceled by either of the parties by thirty (30) days written notice.
7.
This Agreement shall not exceed $5,000.00 per fiscal year without the consent of City Council.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have caused the Agreement to be executed in their names by their duly authorized officers, in duplicate originals, one of which is retained by each of the parties, their seals to be hereto affixed the day and year first above written.










_________________________________








    
  

      David Marty Harrell

ATTEST:









CITY OF ROANOKE RAPIDS
_____________________________________






_________________________________

     Lisa B. Vincent, City Clerk



    


      
    Emery G. Doughtie, Mayor

This Agreement has been preaudited in the

Manner required by the Local Government

Budget and Fiscal Control Act.

_____________________________________


  MeLinda Hite, Finance Officer

APPROVED AS TO FORM:

____________________________________
Gilbert Chichester, City Attorney
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Semi-Annual Update on City’s Finances and Budget
Finance Director Hite stated she and the City Manager felt this would be an excellent time to review our finances.  She reviewed the following staff report with Council:
MEMORANDUM

TO:

City Manager
FROM:

MeLinda Hite, Finance Director
DATE:

January 28, 2011
RE:

Preliminary Review of 2010/2011 General Fund Activity
Attached for review and discussion is the financial data as outlined in the Budget and Economic Data report, revenue and expenditure projects, and debt service information (copies on file in the Clerk’s Office).

(1)  
Budget & Economic Data Sheet

As shown on the data sheet, estimated City expenditures as of June 30, 2011 total $13,910,338 with an undesignated fund balance 
of $4,342,945.  Undesignated fund balance increased $1.5 million at the end of June, 2010 and projections show an increase of 

approximately $449,000 at the close of June 30, 2011.  Fund balance as a percent of expenditures is estimated to be 31.2%.  The 
current budget does not include an appropriation to fund balance.  The undesignated fund balance has increased 21.10% since FY 
2007/2008.

Retail Sales


Statistics show $350 million in retail sales for Halifax County for the fiscal year.  This is up $8 million from the prior year.


Tax Base & Tax Rate


For the past three years, the tax rate has remained the same at 62.4 cents per $100 valuation.  The City’s property tax base for 2010 
is $1,130,000,000; this is up $2,000,000 from the previous year.  (1 cent of the tax rate = $105,304.25)

Building Permits

For calendar year 2010, building permits totaled $11.9 million; an increase of $2.2 million from 2009.


Payroll

As of December 31, 2010, the number of full-time employees on payroll totaled 145.  During 2010/2011 budget 
process, Council 
restored seven (7) full-time positions.

(2)
Projections – General Fund

Projections show at fiscal year end, estimated revenues total $14,359,727.08 and estimated expenditures total $13,910,338.13 
with a result of operations, revenues will exceed expenditures by $449,388.95.  (The difference between budget and actual is a 
combination of revenue sources – decrease in debt service payments, grant funds and loan proceeds will not be received, etc.)
(3)
Debt Service Information


Debt service payments for FY 2011/2012 total $2,299,316.83 – this represents 21.8 cents of the tax rate.  The City’s long term debt 
has decreased by $1,011,646.00.  Please keep in mind that the long term debt figure represents the principal amount owed.  In 
2011/2012, the City will retire two (2) additional debts totaling $245,751.30.  This past fiscal year (2009/2010), the City paid 
$1,717,698.32 in debt payments for the 2007 Series Bonds – budgeted figure was $1,928,353.  The budgeted figure for 2010/2011 
is $2,104,152.  As of June 30, 2011, the total payment for the 
debt service $2,299,316.83.  This is $207,000 less than the current 
year.  In 2011/2012 the City will retire two additional debts totaling $245,751.30.

Additional information is provided for informational purposes only.  As always, if you have any questions or concerns, please do not hesitate to ask.

Thank you.

Finance Director Hite stated she and the City Manager have two areas of concern:  the operational cost associated with the Roanoke Rapids Theatre and the rising cost of fuel.
Mayor Doughtie stated it has been reported to us over the past several months that sales tax revenue is down but this report indicates an increase in retail sales.
Finance Director Hite explained that not all of the retail sales are taxable.
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Councilwoman Scarbrough stated the collection rates are very close but asked why they fluctuate.

Finance Director Hite explained that it fluctuates due to bankruptcies and foreclosures, and they cannot touch those.
Mayor Doughtie read the following statement he prepared and provided to Council members:

What is our objective?  We are to provide services to the citizens in a cost-effective way!

We now are asking the City Manager and his staff to develop a budget to be implemented July 1, 2011 through June 30, 2012.  This budget must have to demand some painful changes in the ways the above-mentioned objectives are delivered.  It will.  We will have to adjust the amount of dollars spent in certain areas.
As I understand the required items to be funded in a budget, they are actually very few in numbers.  Code Enforcement and Debt Payments are what “must’ be funded.  These areas are mandated.  In our present budget, those two items make up about $2.7 million dollars, of which the Roanoke Rapids Theatre is approximately $2 million.  The other dollars spent are somewhat at the approval of the Council.

As your Mayor, and speaking for your Council, I ask what do you as the taxpayers want.  Before you answer this question, you may think about what it will cost you.  Obviously, if spending continues on and bank balances dwindle, new revenues will have to come from somewhere.  As a City that has no water and sewer or utilities to sell, Roanoke Rapids is very limited as to how we collect revenues.  One way to increase revenues is to increase the tax on real property.  The tax rate in 2005 was right at 50 cents.  It is now at approximately 62.5 cents.  Many of the citizens are being taxed on property at values that are possibly higher than the property is worth.  It goes without saying that this governing body does not look favorably at increasing property taxes.
Another way to increase our revenues could possibly be through a temporary increase in the local sales tax.  I stress the word “temporary” because I would want to reduce this amount when the debt was exhausted.  I would promote the concept of all sales tax increases to go directly to lower our debt.

A third way to improve this dilemma is to do as I previously mentioned—reduce spending.  I think about how Corporate America has survived this severe economic recession.  My company reduced its overhead by $100 million in 2009.  No one was terminated and vital customer service remained in force.  During the Second World War, all people had to make sacrifices—no sugar for your coffee, maybe no coffee at all.  No new tires for the car—if you had a car—very little gasoline to buy if you have the money.  Those times did pass just as the Depression passed in the 1930s.  Times will get better if we do the right thing to make them improve.  Debt is a killer.  Our debt has increased from $3 million in 2005 to approximately $22 million as of today.  Two years ago, it was over $25 million.  We must make a major effort to start reducing this element from our budget.  I do not want to burden the City “residents” for the next generation with this.  Together we can overcome this great burden that has been dealt to us.  One day the Entertainment District will be developed.  We do not need to make our citizens continue to labor under this burden until that happens.  
As I have said before, Roanoke Rapids will continue to explore ways to market our community and the Roanoke Rapids Theatre.  If fate would have it and we could find a buyer, it would at least stop the outflow of funds for part of the payment.  We would be less at risk for increased costs associated with ongoing operations.  I urge all who care to make your thoughts be known.  No one on your Council is working for any reason other than to enhance the quality of life in Roanoke Rapids.

Councilman Lawson stated he appreciates the comments made by the Mayor, and agrees with him one hundred percent.  He stated we will have some challenging times in the upcoming budget year and we need to look at how we can reduce our overall debt.  Councilman Lawson stated he does not want to see a tax increase.  He stated we need to look at how we are doing business.  He stated the City is a business and we are in the business of citizens.  Councilman Lawson stated the past is the past.  He stated he is sorry that we have a huge debt and is sorry about how it will impact our citizens.  He stated he is willing to do all he can to look at reducing that debt.  Councilman Lawson challenged everyone on the City Council to think about this.
Departmental Reports 

Public Works Department
Public Works Director Parnell reported that the Public Works Department received 234 calls for service during the month of January.  He reported that we are going against the norm with trash collection.  He explained that there has been a reduction of solid waste in the nation and ours is increasing.  Mr. Parnell stated they have completed crack pouring in 48 blocks, and also completed the back alley improvements behind Domino’s Pizza.  He stated 178 first letters were sent out during Opportunity Clean Sweep and 
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second letters were sent out for failure to abate violations noted in the first letters.  Mr. Parnell reported that Junior Merritt, our Cemetery Supervisor, suffered a stroke this past Friday night and will be out of work a minimum of 30 days.  He reported that leaf season ended on January 31.  He stated they will begin back alley collection this month and sweep the entire City one additional time the first week in February.
Councilman Bobbitt asked Mr. Parnell if the media would be notified about the leaf collection.
Mr. Parnell stated yes.  He stated it will also be on the department’s website.
Police Department
Police Chief Hinton stated the CID handled 104 cases and cleared 65 of them with a total of 79 charges.  He reported that they are continuing to work on five sex offense cases, four robberies and 10 fraud cases.  He stated they are also investigating the death of an infant.  Chief Hinton stated the Uniform Division filed 115 charges, performed 243 security checks, filed 142 incident reports and served 193 subpoenas.  He stated the Animal Control Officer answered 74 calls and picked up 31 animals.  Chief Hinton reported that one new 
officer, Mr. Kristopher Jordan, started work on January 31.  He clarified for the Council and public that when the media reports on criminal activities in Roanoke Rapids, a lot of times they are not committed inside the corporate limits of Roanoke Rapids.  He stated there have been quite a few break-ins reported lately but they were not actually inside the City.
Fire Department
Fire Chief Corbet indicated that his Administrative Assistant is still working on the department’s report and it will be included in Council’s agenda packet on Friday.  He did recap fire activities for the past year.

Parks & Recreation Department
Parks & Recreation Director Simeon reported that the fitness equipment donated by Northern Carolina Orthopedics will be delivered on February 15.  He stated they are in the process of working on policies and procedures for use of the equipment.  He reported that they are working with the Roanoke Rapids School System on renovations at Doyle Field.  He stated they have a very good working relationship with the School System.
Planning & Development Department
Planning & Development Director Jarratt highlighted her department’s activities for the month of January indicating that 8 building permits were issued.  She also reported that the property donated to Habitat at last month’s meeting is in the process of being transferred.  Ms. Jarratt stated she is working with the Beautification Committee on a planting project for the new part of the Cemetery.  She stated the CDBG project for the Music & Entertainment District has been closed out and we are working on the closeout of the Rural Center Grant.  Ms. Jarratt stated they met with representative of Halifax Regional Medical Center regarding renovations to their parking lot.  She stated they are reviewing plans for BoJangle’s, First Pentecostal Holiness Church, St. John the Baptist Catholic Church, and internal renovations at Logan’s Restaurant.  Ms. Jarratt reported that 15 abandoned or junk vehicles were disposed of and two houses previously cited for Minimum Housing violations were brought up to Code.  She stated inspections were done on 1001, 1003 and 1005 Henry Street, and the owner only has minor repairs to make to finish bringing these houses up to Code.  Ms. Jarratt indicated that the Planning Board was not able to hold their regular January meeting because only two members could attend.  She stated they will meet this Thursday evening and will meet again on February 17 for their regular meeting.  She pointed out that there will not be a public hearing this Thursday night.

Human Resources Department
Human Resources Manager Kearney stated she has completed the health insurance survey and it has been distributed to Council.  
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Mayor Doughtie stated Ms. Kearney did an excellent job putting this survey together.

Finance Department
Finance Director Hite stated her written report will be included in Council’s agenda packet.

City Manager
City Manager Sabiston reminded Council of the upcoming retreats—half-day retreat on February 10 to discuss the Theatre and the full day retreat on February 17.  He reported that the budget process is underway.  He also reported that we had a good meeting with our State legislative delegation at the HCIA meeting in January.  He stated our legislators are committed to protecting our State funding.  Mr. Sabiston also reported on the NCLM Advocacy meeting both he and Councilman Ferebee attended.  He stated it was very informative.  He indicated he would be meeting with Greg Godard on Thursday in Rocky Mount to make plans for the February 17 retreat.
Review Draft Regular Agenda for February 8, 2011
There being no questions concerning the draft agenda for next Tuesday’s regular meeting, motion was made by Councilman Ferebee, seconded by Councilwoman Scarbrough and unanimously carried to go into closed session as allowed by NCGS 143-318.11(a)(1), (3) and (6).
Minute Book Pages 15885 & 15886 contain Minutes and General Account of a Closed Session which have been sealed until such time as public inspection of those minutes would not frustrate the purpose of the Closed Session.
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Motion was made by Councilman Lawson, seconded by Councilwoman Scarbrough and unanimously carried to return to open session.



Mayor Doughtie reconvened the meeting in open session.

In closed session, City Council discussed several legal matters with the City Attorney.  No action was taken.
There being no further business, motion was made by Councilman Ferebee, seconded by Councilman Bobbitt and unanimously carried to adjourn.
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